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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at its September meeting
August 10, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Karen Nuland (Chair), John Libby, Daniel Henry, Robert Maldonado, Toni Alfred, Scott Wiley, Ingrid Montgomery, Natalie Alden
Excused: Leslie Goller
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Nuland called the meeting to order at 3:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the July 13, 2016 meeting were amended to reflect that panel member Ingrid Montgomery was excused for the meeting and not absent and then approved as amended.
Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor of Elections Office reported that 1,900 poll workers have completed training, up from 1,500 in the March election.  The City’s oldest poll manager just retired at the age of 93 after more than 25 years of election work. In response to a question from Daniel Henry about the potential implications of two candidates for office currently being under indictment with trials scheduled to begin before the November election day, Mr. Libby said that the effect on the election would depend on the courts’ rulings and the timing of the decisions. If verdicts issued shortly before election day but after absentee and early voting ballots had already been distributed were to make the candidates ineligible to hold office, then the Supervisor of Elections would be guided by any instructions issued by the presiding judge and would likely post signs at each polling place and in each voting both informing voters that the candidate in question was ineligible to hold office. If one or more special elections are necessary to fill seats made vacant as a result of a court ruling, those elections would be taking place in fiscal year 16-17. The City would pay the cost of the election(s) and be reimbursed for its costs by the state.
Mr. Libby predicted that turnout for the August primary election would be in the 35% range based on interest in several of the races and issues on the ballot and on the number of absentee ballots already requested and returned. He said that in recent years the voting pattern in Jacksonville is for approximately 25% of voters to vote by absentee ballot, 25% during early voting, and 50% at the polls on election day. When the registration books closed on August 2nd there were approximately 580,000 registered voters and approximately 4,200 voters had switched party affiliation to the Republican Party in the last few months. Experts are predicting that Florida’s voter turnout for the presidential election in November could be huge – perhaps as high as 90%. The SOE will be prepared by having extra large numbers of staff trained and ready to go and by printing ballots nearly equal to the full number of registered voters.
The logic and accuracy test of voting machines (one precinct from each of the 14 City Council districts and 1 from an early voting site) for the August primary election was held last week and went off without a hitch. 

In response to a question about the lawsuit filed by Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County to challenge the ballot summary wording for the “sales tax for pension amortization” referendum, Mr. Libby said that there has been no ruling as of yet. He also stated that the SOE’s office will be using federal Help America Vote Act funding to purchase additional DS200 vote tabulators in time for the November election and that the City Council will be requested to allocate funding to purchase additional Electronic Voter ID (EVID) machines for 50-60 of the city’s busiest precincts to help prevent long lines during the November election. Since there will be at least 4 ballot styles at each precinct due to the presence of Libertarian Party candidates, additional staff will be deployed to help speed up ballot printing after voters have checked in at the EVID station.

EAP membership
Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan has made nominations to fill his two vacancies – Justin Portlock to replace Natalie Alden and Charles McWhite to replace Leslie Goller. The resolutions have been filed and should be approved at the first meeting in September. The panel expressed its thanks to Natalie Alden for her years of great service at what will likely be her last EAP meeting as a member.
Public Comment

Edna Nalls asked about how the computer problem that affected the polls at opening time at the March presidential preference primary election had been addressed. Mr. Libby explained that the EVIDs were not operational for several hours on election morning because of faulty computer code on the activators that are used to unlock and turn on the devices. The precinct staff did a great job of checking in voters using the paper registers until the EVID problem was solved. The device manufacturer has since done a software patch so the problem should not re-occur.
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, September 14th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:31 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 8.10.16  6:00 p.m.
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